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1.
Land Use Designation for College and Foundation Property

This Study Session was scheduled to explore potential non-college uses of the College and Foundation properties outside the College Parkway.  President Bonaudi introduced distributed information that documents prior conversations with the Board regarding moving forward with the Land Bank property.  The Board is not considering selling any of the North Campus property.

The group will walk through the process of securing a change in land use designation.  Since this is an informational session President Bonaudi encouraged participants to ask questions.  He would like for the Trustees to gain the information needed to consider making a decision regarding rezoning the property in the Regular Board Meeting later today.  The college property is owned by the State of Washington and is administered by SBCTC.  Charlie Earl, Executive Director of the SBCTC, would need to sign off on the rezoning application.  The last part of the agenda is to discuss potential marketing.  The marketing issue is not on the agenda of the Regular Board Meeting.

President Bonaudi described the college planning process, which has as its central core the Academic Master Plan (AMP), i.e., is our strategic plan.  The Physical Plant Master Plan (PPMP) is included in the AMP and it addresses the appropriate use of the physical plant in support of the AMP.  The latest iteration of the PPMP was distributed to all participants.  President Bonaudi introduced the poster maps that clearly define the properties and the proposed rezoning.  

Conversations with the Board regarding the Land Bank have been on going.  In 2002 BBCC discussed the College Parkway with the County.  Three different options were presented to the Board and a conscious decision was made to delimit potential revenue stream properties on the outside of the Parkway.  

VP Ken Turner re-emphasized the concept of Land Bank started in 1998.  He referred to the 1998 Master Plan map.  The discussions regarding the revenue potential have all been done with the understanding that the Trustees do not wish to sell any of the North Campus property.  This conversation is not in any way connected to the Soil Conservation District (South Campus) property discussion.  

VP Turner explained this conversation is preliminary to rezoning the properties for commercial use.  VP Mike Lang pointed out the Professional/ Technical buildings are part of the campus.  Ken Turner discussed the 500% tax increase resulting for the land use re-designation.  BBCC actually owns three parcels rather than one parcel.  The group reviewed the proposed re-zoning map.  They discussed the CDL area including the dust control problems that require attention during the summer and the old nursing building (Bldg #1600) that is currently in use by Customized Job Skills training.  

Director of Development Doug Sly discussed the timeline.  

· Land Bank 1998

· College Parkway 2003

· Re-designation Dec 2006

· Rezoning Decision by Trustees

· Rezoning signed by SBCTC 

· Rezoning Approved by County

· Marketing

· Trustees Approval of Compatible Business

· Revenue stream

The use of the term “Land Bank” began in 1998.  VP Turner explained that the College Parkway was funded by the Transportation Improvement Grant with assistance from Grant County.  Mr. Sly and the Foundation have accomplished a lot to get the re-designation approved by the City of Moses Lake and Grant County.   The next step is a rezoning recommendation by the Trustees.  Mr. Sly explained the existing infrastructure in place:

· Buildings: Opportunity Ctr and Building 1000

· Water -City of Moses Lake

· Sewer -City of Moses Lake

· Power -Grant Co. PUD

· Fiber Optics -Grant Co. PUD

· Paved Streets -Grant County

· Curbs, Gutters, Sidewalks

· Land is level

Trustee Felix Ramon asked if we have any chemicals from the Air Force base remaining underground.  VP Turner responded that thirty underground storage tanks have been removed.  He also stated sometimes there are surprises in the ground such as foundations.  Trustee Ramon advised that BBCC state clearly that we “think” all of the storage tanks have been removed if someone shows interest in the property.  VP Turner responded that BBCC will probably have to have a Phase 1 environment site assessment (as required by the State of Wa).  Trustee Mike Blakely asked what Phase 1 includes.  VP Turner responded they look for the obvious and if they see anything suspect they will examine core samples from the property.  Trustee Katherine Kenison explained further that Phase 1 starts with an exhaustive search on paper.  Foundation Farm & Property Committee Chair Larry Peterson asked if the property is within the Superfund site and the defined plume area.  VP Turner replied that he thinks we are within the Superfund site due to an open hole near the 1500 building that is being monitored.  The college will check with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.

VP Turner reviewed the allowed uses for each proposed rezoning.  President Bonaudi explained that rather than reviewing each use and determining now if they are compatible, it would be appropriate to wait until interest is expressed and then determine if the proposed use is acceptable or compatible with the College.  The BBCC Board will retain the right to approve or disapprove of any interested businesses expressing interest in the property.

Mr. Sly clarified the timeline of the land use re-designation.  The annual deadline is the end of each July.  Mr. Sly needed to submit the appropriate information to Grant County in June.  Mr. Sly spoke with the City (Urban Growth Area) and the County for approval and filed the paperwork July 14, 2006.  October 9, 2006 the Moses Lake City Council recommended approval in the change of the UGA per our request.  October 24, 2006 the Grant County Planners approved the land use re-designation.  December 19, 2006 the Grant County Commissioners approved the change.  Now we are set to apply for a rezone.  The City is aware of this effort and has recommended approval.  Rezone can be applied for at any time as there is no deadline.

The Urban Light Industrial (ULI) designation was chosen because this large piece of property is close to other industrial property.  Urban Commercial 2 (UC2) zoning allows light manufacturing as well as commercial.  The Foundation Property Management Committee thought it would be beneficial to have two different zones.  Trustee Katherine Kenison stated the City of Moses Lake has designated a staff member to review unincorporated areas for annexation.  Doug would need to contact Dale at the City of Moses Lake about the designation that may be applied.  If the property is pre-zoned prior to City review it will be vested in the City’s code.  The City view may not be compatible to the county rezone codes.  The City is currently pre-zoning property that may be in the annexed area.  How much Port property will be annexed?  Mr. Peterson stated the Port is signing an annexation agreement.  Mr. Turner and Trustee Kenison stated we have already signed the annexation agreement.  If the Port does this we would be included due to our property location.  We need to see how the allowed uses of the City align with the County codes.  The county codes apply up until our property is annexed and then we will be bound by the City codes. The comprehensive plan needs to be consistent with the general designation codes.  

President Bonaudi inquired how the potential annexation impacts marketing with the rezoning. Mr. Peterson said it would be nice to have these aligned with the City codes too.  Trustee Kenison stated it is safe if we look at the comprehensive plan for current designations.  They may have already designated us appropriately.  Mr. Turner stated it is good that Mr. Sly has met with Dale and Gilbert from the City of Moses Lake.  The Urban Growth Act (UGA) is a change to the county comprehensive plan.  The county is the ultimate decision maker.  Trustee Kenison said Dale might be pleased if we make a proposed rezoning.

Trustee Blakely stated he would like to encourage motel/hotel business.  Trustee Kenison stated because we are talking about leasing and building to suit we want to use a zone that allows additional uses.  We are bound by the zoning.  

Mr. Sly stated the property will not have to be platted or surveyed for the rezoning.  The existing roads serve as boundaries.  We may need to survey a chunk of land and site plans, etc.  At this point we can move forward.  Trustee Kenison stated at the city level you cannot build on unplatted land.  Binding site plans work well with these zonings, one lot binding site plan for each zoning piece will eliminate the platting requirement.  

President Bonaudi asked about the lease arrangement details.  Is it best for the College to lease to the Foundation and then the Foundation leases to the public? If the land is leased to the Foundation can they move forward to construct a building?  If the college does it there are usually more steps.  The SBCTC has the statutory authority to build, lease, construct.  

There was a 10-minute break at 10:39 am.

The Study Session resumed at 10:49 am.

President Bonaudi stated it is important to focus the direction of the conversation on the ability to generate a revenue stream to support the college through leasing the college property.  He asked how that revenue would flow.  If it flows direct to the college it becomes state dollars and there are regulations and restrictions on state dollars.  If the revenue flows to the college through the foundation the money is more flexible.  The Lauzier funds is an example, it goes to the Foundation and they invest it and earn a fee for investing and the college can draw on it when needed.  President Bonaudi asked AAG Charnelle Bjelkengren if the land is leased to the Foundation, how much control if any would the Trustees be giving up?  This needs to be discussed, as it is fundamental to the next step in the process. Trustee Blakely stated this is a good point. We have a very good relationship with the BBCC Foundation.  Personnel do change and sometimes relationships between Colleges and the Foundations can be more difficult.  The Foundation has a compatible attitude with the Board but we will need safeguards for both parties.  President Bonaudi said there is a similar document in place regarding: ATEC funding, JATP, etc.  President Bonaudi agreed this is important.  Mr. Peterson agreed the ultimate approval should rest with the Board of Trustees even if the Foundation is leasing the property from the college.  Trustee Ramon stated lease agreements can be crafted in many ways and that the language Mr. Peterson used would be important.  Trustee Ramon reminded the group that the uppermost thing is to provide money for students, safeguards are important. Ms. Bjelkengren will research land leases.  

Once we get the lease issue settled, how do we market the property?  Larry Hall suggested an appraisal to establish property value be requested (not market analysis).  The value per sq foot is needed.  Mr. Peterson suggested using Agricom Appraisals.  He stated it is important to use an MAI appraiser who is certified and to avoid the appearance of using a “good old boy.”  Mr. Turner asked if the Foundation would object to following the General Administration (GA) procedure. The GA has a list of approved appraisers.  GA may require us to redo the appraisal if we do not use someone approved by them.  GA usually requires the Phase 1 environmental site assessment.  Even if we lease the land to the Foundation we will still need to obtain an appraisal. Mr. Hall and Mr. Peterson agreed that the property values are currently on a “J curve” and an appraisal may not reflect the local market value which is up due to recent developments in the area.  Mr. Hall said we can work with the appraiser to discuss this.  Mr. Turner stated the appraiser for the South Campus property came from Tri-Cities but he thinks we could ask GA to approve a local person.  Mr. Hall stated an appraisal is good for 6 to 12 months, and then an update with additional cost may be required.

Who will be the contact person for property inquiries?  Would it be the Foundation office if land is leased to the Foundation?  Mr. Hall offered to field the calls and add the postings to the national websites at no charge.  A fee would have to be paid to the realtor who brings in the tenant.  The Grant County EDC would also be a good spot to highlight the property.  Should a small committee be created for initial responses?  Trustee Blakely stated he thinks we need to go through an agency as a designated source in charge of the campaign. Mr. Hall said the agency would not charge BBCC but the agent who brings in the tenant should make a commission.  Mr. Peterson suggested that the point of contact needs to be Mr. Sly.   After Mr. Hall’s office is contacted the information will be sent directly to Mr. Sly.  Trustee Holloway thanked Mr. Hall for his generous offer to waive the fee.

“Build to suit” can be financed in several ways per Mr. Peterson.  The Port can finance with bonds and make sure it’s totally secured to insure the tenant can’t walk away after the building is built.  A professional property manager may be beneficial to oversee the tenant.  Trustee Kenison said she thinks dealing with the AAG’s office over the terms of the lease will be more difficult than the property management.  Melding the interests of the College and a commercial entity into a lease will be difficult.  Mr. Turner will talk with John Polling of the Grant Housing Authority about this.  Trustee Kenison asked that Ms. Bjelkengren provide information about the general limitation and minimum requirements for a long-term lease.  Some tenants may not meet requirements; it would be good to know in advance.  

President Bonaudi noted that this Study Session is building a picture of property possibilities for the Trustees and Foundation Board.  The Foundation Board members have talked to state bonding agencies regarding ATEC in the past.  The process for ATEC was very specific to avoid an $80,000 tax debt.  Mr. Sly will stay alert to this same issue regarding these properties.  Trustee Kenison stated any taxes could be passed on to the tenant in lieu of property as long as the tenant is a third party.

President Bonaudi stated even though this discussion is unrelated to the South Campus property a similar arrangement could be made regarding working through the Foundation.   Mr. Hall and Mr. Peterson agreed that the South Campus property value would continue to increase.  Minimal taxes are being paid on the South Campus property.  We currently collect rent and the tenant is an incubator enterprise from our Small Business Development Center.  Mr. Turner stated we want to treat this tenant well.  

Mr. Sly commented that he talked with Allan Peterson, Center for Business and Industry Director, and he is interested in this rezoning effort.  He meets with a lot of clients who may have ideas for business. 

President Bonaudi stated this is on the Board Meeting Agenda this afternoon.    If the Trustees vote to seek rezoning, we are prepared to Fed Ex the paperwork to the SBCTC Executive Director Charlie Earl for signature.  

President Bonaudi expressed that the discussion from today needs to be shared with the entire Foundation Board.  The Foundation is critical in this effort; there is no other entity we can deal with who will help us with revenue stream.  He stated the college could create another 501C just for the purposes of property management.  That would not change what has been discussed today.  Trustee Holloway stated if successful we could have to make choices between more than one business.  Mr. Peterson said it could be watched closely by the Foundation.  Dr. Bonaudi said the magnitude of this enterprise might warrant another 501C.   We also need to consider the impact this effort will have on the Foundation office and be cognizant of the workload.  This is why the Farm & Property Committee was initially created.  Trustee Blakely stated when we get so big that we need a property manager we will be able to afford the expense. 

Mr. Hall said either do the binding site plan or plat before offering this property.  The binding site plan is most commonly used for the legal process and only appropriate for commercial industrial use.  It allows the owner to do one binding site plan for each zone and then the pieces can be chunked out per Trustee Kenison.  The infrastructure issues are dealt with. 

Trustee Ramon stated passing a motion during the regular Board Meeting this afternoon is the next step.  Mr. Hall stated he anticipates it will be a few months before signs can be erected.  The binding site plan will take months.  Mr. Sly needs to file the rezone application and determine what the site binding requirements are.  

It is important to remember that BBCC is not precluded from using the property for college use.  President Bonaudi pointed out on the maps the location of the fine arts building construction and stated the PTEC (Professional/Technical Education Center) that will house the Automotive and Welding Departments in 65,000 sq ft is not sited yet.  We are considering locating PTEC closer to the core, as there is enough property inside the College Parkway.  If the auto building was empty ½ of the airplanes could be stored there.  We do have a lot of space within the parkway and it would be nice to pick up the county piece on the westside of College Parkway by Randolph.  

Mr. Peterson asked how the Skills Center would impact BBCC?  President Bonaudi responded that the Skills Center would be more supportive of technical training at the high school level.  It will lead into our BBCC programs. The college sees it as a positive effort.  It raises the visibility of Professional/ Technical education in K-12.  School districts can unload some of that burden.  Trustee Blakely stated some 17-year-old kids are not ready for college and by piquing their interest in Professional/Technical programs in high school they may be better prepared to take the next step.  President Bonaudi noted that during the Boeing project one of the keys was to vacate a hangar and develop a workforce-training center in the middle of campus.  This new building we’re talking about (PTEC) anticipates an intake and learning center for basic skills instruction.  It will be very congruent with a Skills Center, it will be a booster for high schools to develop more professional/technical courses.  Local schools can’t afford to duplicate auto programs, etc. pooling resources is very helpful.

The group discussed the advantages of moving forward.  Good advice was received regarding the remaining steps in the process.  The Foundation has potential to play very large role for the proposal to work.  President Bonaudi. thanked Mr. Sly  for pursuing the process.    
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